REPORT ON THE JOHN STEYN TRAVELLING FELLOWSHIP IN UROLOGY

I was awarded the John Steyn Travelling Fellowship in Urology, by the Royal College of Surgeons of Edinburgh, in November 2001. For the purpose of this fellowship I travelled to the Department of Urology at Guy’s Hospital, London for 4 weeks, from 17th June to 13th July 2002. The purpose of my visit was to learn flexible ureterorenoscopic management of renal calculi and also to strengthen the Urolink( established between the departments of Urology at Guy’s and my institution, the All India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi.

My visit got off to a fantastic start on the 17th of July. Mr. Prokar DasGupta, one of the consultants at Guy’s was conducting a randomized trial of percutaneous needle insertion into a kidney model using local manual insertions, local robotic insertions using the PAKY robot developed at John’s Hopkins, Baltimore, and telerobotic insertions performed by endourologists from Baltimore. This trial lasted for 3 days, during which 300 needle placements were made. This is the first time such an exercise has ever been undertaken in the world and I was fortunate to be a part of it.

During the remainder of my stay, I was tutored in the intricacies of flexible ureterorenoscopy by Mr. Jonathan Glass and Mr. Richard Tiptaft. The urology unit at Guy’s has a formidable experience with this procedure, and the consultants there are masters of this delicate and elegant procedure. In addition, Mr. DasGupta demonstrated some cases of hand assisted laparoscopic nephrectomy. This appears to be a useful technique to bridge the gap between open surgery and pure urologic laparoscopy. 

I work in a tertiary referral hospital in New Delhi, which lies in a stone belt, and given the size of our population we have a huge caseload of stone disease. The training that I acquired during my visit to Guy’s hospital has significantly augmented my ability to provide minimal access interventions to my patients with stone disease. I have already started performing these procedures at my centre with satisfactory results and our existing armamentarium of Shockwave lithotripsy and percutaneous nephrolithotripsy has received a major boost in our fight against urolithiasis.

I am thankful to Mr. John Steyn, whose generosity enabled the Royal College of Surgeons of Edinburgh, to award me this travel fellowship.

Monish Aron FRCSEd, MCh (Urol)

Assistant Professor

Department of Urology

All India Institute of Medical Sciences

New Delhi 110029

India

